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Sent via secure email 

October 21, 2022

Board of Directors

Subject:  Notification of Engaging in Crypto-Related Activities

Dear Members of the Board:

During a virtual meeting held on May 6, 2021, President , Executive Vice President 
(EVP) and Chief Financial Officer , EVP and Chief Operating Officer  

, and other bank personnel presented and discussed the bank’s then-newly announced 
partnership with with staff of the FDIC and 
the During the meeting, 
bank management presented an overview of the relationship and planned activity to offer bank 
customers the ability to buy, hold, and sell Bitcoin through a mobile application.  They also 
discussed management’s risk assessment; the extent of contractual agreements; contemplated 
structure of the arrangements with  and the bank’s core service provider ; 
planned timeframe for implementation; the extent of planned crypto asset offerings; and the 
holding company’s investment in .  

On April 4, 2022, during a virtual meeting, bank management provided an update to FDIC and 
staff on the project and their ongoing due diligence.  Bank management also provided 

additional documents and information on April 5, 2022, and June 8, 2022, in response to follow-
up requests from the FDIC.  On August 2, 2022, Chief Executive Officer 
notified FDIC Field Supervisor that the project had moved from a development 
phase to a testing phase as part of the bank’s ongoing due diligence.

On April 7, 2022, the FDIC issued Financial Institution Letter (FIL)-16-2022 (“Notification of 
Engaging in Crypto-Related Activities”).  FIL-16-2022 requested that all FDIC-supervised 
institutions that intend to engage in, or that are currently engaged in, any activities involving or 
related to crypto-assets (also referred to as “digital assets”) promptly notify the appropriate FDIC 
Regional Director and outlined a supervisory feedback process concerning a bank’s current or 
planned crypto-asset related activity.  The FIL is available at 
https://www.fdic.gov/news/financial-institution-letters/2022/fil22016.html.  As stated in FIL-16-
2022, the FDIC may request that institutions provide information necessary to allow the FDIC to 
assess the safety and soundness, consumer protection, and financial stability implications of such 
activities.  On October 6, 2022, the FDIC submitted a list of requested information to the bank,
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which is currently under review as part of the examination that began on October 11, 2022.
When we have completed our review, the FDIC will provide the bank with relevant supervisory 
feedback, as appropriate.  Until we complete our review, we request that the bank refrain from 
providing this service to its customers.

Please notify us during our review period if there are any material changes in the planned 
service, the status of this project, or its planned implementation, to ensure that the bank is 
operating in a safe and sound manner and in compliance with consumer protection regulations. 

This letter is confidential and may not be disclosed or made public in any manner under part 309 
of the FDIC Rules and Regulations (12 CFR part 309).  If you have any questions related to Risk 
Management, please contact Assistant Regional Director Jaclyn Valderrama at 
or Case Manager at . For questions related to Consumer 
Protection, please contact Assistant Regional Director Matthew Sheeren at or 
Review Examiner  at . Written correspondence should be 
addressed to my attention at the San Francisco Regional Office, and sent as a PDF document 
through the FDIC’s Secure Email portal (https://securemail.fdic.gov/) using the following e-mail
address: SFMailRoom@fdic.gov.  Information about how to use secure email and FAQs about 
the service can be found at https://www.fdic.gov/secureemail/.

Sincerely,

/s/ Kathy L. Moe

Kathy L. Moe
Regional Director

cc:

Federal Reserve Bank of San Francisco
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